SUPERNUS PHARMACEUTICALS INC Form 10-Q August 13, 2012 Table of Contents

## UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, DC 20549

## **FORM 10-Q**

(Mark One)

# x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2012

OR

# 0 TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

to

Commission File Number: 0-50440

## SUPERNUS PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

1550 East Gude Drive, Rockville, MD (Address of principal executive offices)

20-2590184 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

> 20850 (Zip Code)

## (301) 838-2500

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definition of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer, and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Accelerated filer o

Smaller reporting company x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). o Yes x No

The number of outstanding shares of the registrant s common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, as of the close of business on July 31, 2012 was 24,464,112.

## SUPERNUS PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

## FORM 10-Q QUARTERLY REPORT

## FOR THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2012

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

## Page No.

PART IFINANCIAL INFORMATION	8
Item 1. Financial Statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012 (Unaudited)	1
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2011 and 2012 (Unaudited)	2
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2011 and 2012 (Unaudited)	3
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2011 and 2012 (Unaudited)	4
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	5
Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	16
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	24
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	25
PART II OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	25
Item 1A. Risk Factors	25
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	26
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities	26
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	26
Item 5. Other Information	26
Item 6. Exhibits	26
SIGNATURES	28

## PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

**Item 1. Financial Statements** 

## Supernus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Consolidated Balance Sheet

(in thousands, except share amounts)

	D	ecember 31, 2011		June 30, 2012 (unaudited)
Assets				(1
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	48,544	\$	47,242
Marketable Securities				29,150
Marketable securities restricted		245		259
Prepaid expenses and other		466		1,010
Deferred financing costs, current		144		144
Total current assets		49,399		77,805
Property and equipment, net		1,310		1,146
Purchased patents, net		912		798
Other assets		55		55
Deferred financing costs, long-term		2,054		161
Total assets	\$	53,730	\$	79,965
Liabilities and stockholders equity				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	10.078	\$	9,175
Accounts payable and account expenses	φ	1,547	φ	1,335
Deferred revenue		232		365
Interest payable		138		259
Secured notes payable, current		6,775		10,747
Secured notes payable, current		0,775		10,747
Total current liabilities		18,770		21,881
Deferred revenue, net of current portion		465		183
Other non-current liabilities		1,399		1,432
Supplemental executive retirement plan		245		259
Secured notes payable, net of current portion		22,711		17,061
Warrant liability		697		1,169
Total liabilities		44,287		41,985
Stockholders equity:				
Series A convertible preferred stock, \$0.001 par value 49,625,000 shares and 65,000,000		49		

Series A convertible preferred stock, \$0.001 par value 49,625,000 shares and 65,000,000 shares authorized at December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012 respectively; 49,000,000 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2011 and 0 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2012; aggregate liquidation preference of \$69,520 and zero at December 31, 2011 and

June 30, 2012, respectively		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value 62,625,000 shares and 130,000,000 shares authorized at		
December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012 respectively; 1,662,321 and 24,461,216 shares issued		
and outstanding at December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012, respectively;	2	24
Additional paid-in capital	49,362	97,209
Accumulated other comprehensive income	1	6
Accumulated deficit	(39,971)	(59,259)
Total stockholders equity	9,443	37,980
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 53,730 \$	79,965

See accompanying notes.

## Supernus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Operations (in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Three months ended June 30, 2011 2012			Six months ended Jur 2011	ne 30, 2012
	(unaudited)	2012		(unaudited)	2012
Revenues					
Development and milestone revenues	\$ 750	91	\$	750	299
Total revenues	750	91		750	299
Costs and expenses					
Research and development	7,251	4,703		14,702	10,061
Selling, general and administrative	1,895	4,645		3,642	7,374
Total costs and expenses	9,146	9,348		18,344	17,435
Operating loss from continuing operations	(8,396)	(9,257)		(17,594)	(17,136)
Other income (expense):					
Interest income	12	32		27	52
Interest expense	(499)	(929)		(859)	(1,891)
Other income(expense)	(57)	141		(229)	(313)
Total other income (expense)	(544)	(756)		(1,061)	(2,152)
Loss from continuing operations	(8,940)	(10,013)		(18,655)	(19,288)
Discontinued Operations:					
Income from discontinued operations	1,563			229	
Net loss	\$ (7,377)	(10,013)	\$	(18,426)	(19,288)
Cumulative dividends on Series A convertible preferred stock	\$ (858)	(286)	\$	(1,715)	(1,143)
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$ (8,235)	(10,299)	\$	(20,141)	(20,431)
Loss per common share:					
Basic and Diluted					
Continuing operations	\$ (6.15)	(0.61)	\$	(12.78)	(2.21)
Discontinued operations	0.98			0.14	
Net loss	(5.17)	(0.61)		(12.64)	(2.21)
Weighted-average number of common shares:					
Basic	1,594,246	16,817,841		1,593,508	9,247,142
Diluted	1,594,246	16,817,841		1,593,508	9,247,142

See accompanying notes.

## Table of Contents

## Supernus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss (in thousands)

	Three months ende June 30,	ed	Six months ended June 30,	
	2011 (unaudited)	2012	2011 (unaudited)	2012
Comprehensive loss:				
Net loss	\$ (7,377)	(10,013) \$	(18,426)	(19,288)
Unrealized holding (losses) gains on marketable				
securities		(3)	2	6
Total comprehensive loss	\$ (7,377)	(10,016) \$	(18,424)	(19,282)

See accompanying notes.

## 3

## Supernus Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

## **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

## (in thousands)

	Six Months H	Ended Jun	ie 30,
	2011 (unai	udited)	2012
Cash flows from operating activities	(	,	
Net loss	\$ (18,426)	\$	(19,288)
Income from discontinued operations	(229)		
Loss from continuing operations	(18,655)		(19,288)
Adjustments to reconcile loss from continuing operations to net cash used in operating activities:			
Gain on sale of property and equipment	(27)		
Change in fair value of warrant liability	(89)		472
Unrealized gain on marketable securities	2		6
Depreciation and amortization	427		438
Amortization of deferred financing costs	99		164
Stock-based compensation expense	(92)		105
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:			
Prepaid expenses and other assets	(1,292)		(544)
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(715)		(1,115)
Interest payable	138		121
Deferred revenue			(149)
Other non-current liabilities	545		33
Net cash used in operating activities from continuing operations	(19,659)		(19,757)
Net cash provided by operating activities from discontinued operations	834		
Net cash used in operating activities	(18,825)		(19,757)
Cash flows from investing activities			
Purchases of marketable securities	(17,890)		(36,824)
Sales and maturities of marketable securities	16,435		7,674
Purchases of property and equipment, net	(416)		(160)
Net cash used in investing activities from continuing operations	(1,871)		(29,310)
Net cash used in investing activities	(1,871)		(29,310)
Cash flows from financing activities			
Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net of offering costs	1		52,408
Proceeds from issuance of secured notes payable	15,000		
Repayment of secured notes payable			(1,771)
Financing costs	(670)		(2,872)
Net cash provided by financing activities from continuing operations	14,331		47,765
Net cash used in financing activities from discontinued operations	(814)		
Net cash provided by financing activities	13,517		47,765
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	(7,179)		(1,302)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	23,741		48,544
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 16,562	\$	47,242
Supplemental cash flow information:			
Cash paid for interest Continuing operations	\$ 715	\$	1,488
Cash paid for interest Discontinued operations	\$ 6,032	\$	

\$ 49
\$

## Supernus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

## For the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2011 and 2012 (unaudited)

### 1. Organization and Business

Supernus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (the Company) is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing and commercializing products for the treatment of central nervous system diseases, including neurological and psychiatric disorders. The Company has several proprietary product candidates in clinical development that address large market opportunities in epilepsy and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. One of these product candidates, Trokendi XRTM (formerly known as SPN-538) received tentative approval from the Food and Drug Administration (the FDA) on June 25, 2012.

### 2. Management s Plans as to Continuing as a Going Concern

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared on a going-concern basis, which contemplates the realization of assets and satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business. Since inception, the Company has incurred, and continues to incur, significant losses from operations.

The Company s current operating assumptions, which reflect management s best estimate of future revenue and operating expenses, indicate that current cash on hand, including the proceeds received from the sale of common stock in May 2012, should be sufficient to fund operations as currently planned into the second quarter of 2013. As a result, the Company envisions that it will need to raise additional capital prior to this time so as to be able to continue its business operations as currently conducted and fund deficits in operating cash flows.

Although the Company intends to raise additional capital, there can be no assurance that any financing will be available to the Company at any given time or available on favorable terms. The type, timing and terms of financing selected by the Company will be dependent upon the Company s cash needs, the availability of financing sources and the prevailing conditions in the financial markets.

3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

**Basis of Presentation** 

The Company s consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Supernus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Supernus Europe Ltd., and included the accounts of its wholly-owned subsidiary, TCD Royalty Sub, LLC (TCD) through December 14, 2011, the date that the Company sold all of its equity interests in TCD. The assets, liabilities, and results of operations related to TCD are presented as discontinued operations for all periods in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. These companies are collectively referred to herein as Supernus or the Company. All intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

The Company s consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (U.S. GAAP) for interim financial information. In the opinion of management, the consolidated financial statements reflect all adjustments necessary to fairly present the Company s financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented. These adjustments are of a normal recurring nature.

Certain notes and other information have been omitted from the interim consolidated financial statements presented in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Therefore, these financial statements should be read in

5

### Table of Contents

conjunction with the Company s financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2011 filed as part of the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-1/A (File No. 333-171375) (the Registration Statement).

The results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 are not necessarily indicative of the Company s future financial results. Certain amounts within current assets in the 2011 financial statements have been reclassified to conform with the current year s presentation.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of the financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP requires the Company to make estimates and judgments in certain circumstances that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. In preparing these consolidated financial statements, management has made its best estimates and judgments of certain amounts included in the financial statements, giving due consideration to materiality. On an ongoing basis, the Company evaluates its estimates, including those related to revenue recognition, fair value of assets and common stock, income taxes, preclinical study and clinical trial accruals and other contingencies. Management bases its estimates on historical experience or on various other assumptions, including information received from its service providers, which it believes to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

#### **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

The Company considers all investments in highly liquid financial instruments with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

#### **Marketable Securities**

Marketable securities consist of investments in U.S. Treasuries, various U.S. governmental agency debt securities, corporate bonds and other fixed income securities. Management classifies the Company s short-term investments as available-for-sale. Such securities are carried at estimated fair value, with any material unrealized holding gains or losses reported, net of any tax effects reported, as accumulated other comprehensive income, which is a separate component of stockholders equity. Realized gains and losses, and declines in value judged to be other-than-temporary, if any, are included in consolidated results of operations. A decline in the market value of any available-for-sale security below cost that is deemed to be other-than-temporary results in a reduction in fair value, which is charged to earnings in that period, and a new cost basis for the security is established. Dividend and interest income is recognized as interest income when earned. The cost of securities sold is calculated using the specific identification method. The Company places all investments with highly rated financial institutions.

#### Marketable Securities Restricted

The Company has established the Supernus Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan (SERP) for the sole purpose of receiving funds for two executives from the Shire Laboratories, Inc. SERP and providing a continuing deferral program under the Supernus SERP. As of December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012, the estimated fair value of the mutual fund investment securities within the SERP of approximately \$245,000 and \$259,000 respectively, has been recorded as restricted marketable securities. A corresponding noncurrent liability is also included in the consolidated balance sheets to reflect the Company s obligation for the SERP. The Company has not made, and has no plans to make, contributions to the SERP. The securities can only be used for purposes of paying benefits under the SERP.

## **Concentration of Credit Risk**

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities. The counterparties are various corporations and financial institutions of high credit standing.

6

## Table of Contents

Substantially all of the Company s cash and cash equivalents are maintained with well known, national, financial institutions. Deposits held with banks may exceed the amount of insurance provided on such deposits. Generally, these deposits may be redeemed upon demand and, therefore, management believes they bear minimal risk. The Company has not experienced any losses on its deposits of cash, cash equivalents, short-term investments and restricted investments, and management believes that its guidelines for investment of its excess cash maintain safety and liquidity through diversification and investment maturity less than one year.

#### Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The carrying amounts of financial instruments, including cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, and accounts payable and accrued expenses, approximate fair value due to their short-term maturities.

The fair value of an asset or liability should represent the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants. Such transactions to sell an asset or transfer a liability are assumed to occur in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability. Accordingly, fair value is determined based on a hypothetical transaction at the measurement date, considered from the perspective of a market participant rather than from a reporting entity s perspective.

The Company reports assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value using a three-level fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs used to measure fair value. This hierarchy maximizes the use of observable inputs and minimizes the use of unobservable inputs. The three levels of inputs used to measure fair value are as follows:

• Level 1 Inputs are unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Company has the ability to access at the measurement date.

• Level 2 Inputs are quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability (interest rates, yield curves, etc.) and inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data by correlation or other means (market corroborated inputs).

• Level 3 Unobservable inputs that reflect the Company s own assumptions, based on the best information available, including the Company s own data.

In accordance with the fair value hierarchy described above, the following tables show the fair value of the Company s financial assets and liabilities that are required to be measured at fair value:

	V Dec	l Carrying alue at ember 31, 2011	i	Fa oted Prices in Active Markets (Level 1) (in thou	Decen Si O	Measurements a aber 31, 2011 gnificant Other bservable Inputs Level 2)	Significant Inobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Assets:							
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	48,544	\$	48,544	\$		\$
Marketable securities restricted		245				245	
Total assets at fair value	\$	48,789	\$	48,544	\$	245	\$
Liabilities:							
Warrant liability	\$	697	\$		\$		\$ 697

	V Ji	l Carrying alue at une 30, 2012	F oted Prices in Active Markets (Level 1) (in thousands	Jun Si Ol	Measurements a e 30, 2012 gnificant Other bservable Inputs Level 2) ed)	 Significant nobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	47,242	\$ 40,792	\$	6,450	\$
Marketable securities		29,150			29,150	
Marketable securities restricted		259			259	
Total assets at fair value	\$	76,651	\$ 40,792	\$	35,859	\$
Liabilities:						
Warrant liability	\$	1,169	\$	\$		\$ 1,169

The Company s Level 1 assets include money market funds and U.S. Treasuries and government agency debt securities with quoted prices in active markets. At December 31, 2011, Level 2 assets include mutual funds in which the SERP assets are invested. At June 30, 2012, Level 2 assets include mutual funds in which the SERP assets are invested, corporate bonds and other fixed income securities. Level 2 securities are valued using third-party pricing sources that apply applicable inputs and other relevant data into their models to estimate fair value.

Level 3 liabilities include the fair market value of outstanding warrants to purchase Common Stock recorded as a derivative liability. Prior to the IPO on May 1, 2012, these warrants provided the right to purchase Series A Preferred Stock that were converted to the right to purchase common stock upon the completion of the IPO. The fair value of the preferred stock warrant liability was calculated using a probability-weighted expected return model (PWERM). The fair value of the common stock warrant liability has been calculated using a Monte-Carlo simulation on a Black-Scholes lattice model with the following assumptions:

\$4 - \$5 per share
80%
\$9.36 per share
8.6 - 9.6 years
0.0%
1.4% - 1.6%

Significant changes to these assumptions or probability weightings would result in increases/decreases to the fair value of the outstanding warrants.

## Table of Contents

Changes in the fair value of the warrants are recognized in Other income/loss on the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income. The following table presents information about the Company s common stock warrant liability as of June 30, 2012:

	June 3 (in tho	ths Ended 60, 2012 usands) ıdited)
Balance at December 31, 2011	\$	697
Changes in fair value of warrants included in earnings		472
Balance at June 30, 2012	\$	1,169

#### Inventory

Inventories, which are recorded at the lower of cost or market, include materials, labor and other direct and indirect costs and are valued using the first-in, first-out method. The Company capitalizes inventories produced in preparation for commercial launches when the related product candidates are considered likely to receive regulatory approval and it is probable that the related costs will be recoverable through the commercialization of the product. Following the receipt of tentative approval for Trokendi XR from the FDA on June 25, 2012, the Company will capitalize validation batch manufacturing costs, to the extent the product is expected to be sold commercially after the product launch. No inventory has been capitalized as of June 30, 2012.

#### **Property and Equipment**

Property and equipment is stated at cost. Upon retirement or sale, the cost of assets disposed of and the related accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts and any resulting gain or loss is credited or charged to operations. Repairs and maintenance costs are expensed as incurred. Depreciation and amortization are computed using the straight-line method over the following average useful lives.

Computer equipment	3 years
Software	3 years
Furniture	7 years
Lab and office equipment	5 years
Leasehold Improvements	Shorter of lease term or useful life

#### **Intangible Assets**

Intangible assets consist primarily of purchased patents. Patents are carried at cost less accumulated amortization, which is calculated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the patents, estimated to be ten years. The carrying value of the patents is assessed for impairment annually during the fourth quarter of each year, or more frequently if impairment indicators exist.

## **Deferred Financing Costs**

Deferred financing costs consist of financing syndication costs incurred by the Company in connection with the closing of the Company s term loans and legal, accounting and other costs incurred in connection with preparing for the Company s IPO. The Company amortizes the deferred financing costs associated with term loans over the term of the related debt using the effective interest method. On May 1, 2012, concurrent with the closing of the IPO, the Company reclassified all previously deferred financing costs related to the IPO as a charge against the proceeds received.

9			
9			
7			

#### **Impairment of Long-Lived Assets**

Long-lived assets consist primarily of purchased patents and property and equipment. The Company assesses the recoverability of its long-lived assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. If indications of impairment exist, projected future undiscounted cash flows associated with the asset are compared to the carrying amount to determine whether the asset s value is recoverable. Evaluating for impairment requires judgment, including the estimation of future cash flows, future growth rates and profitability and the expected life over which cash flows will occur. Changes in the Company s business strategy or adverse changes in market conditions could impact impairment analyses and require the recognition of an impairment charge equal to the excess of the carrying value of the long-lived assets over its estimated fair value.

### Preclinical Study and Clinical Trial Accruals and Deferred Advance Payments

The Company estimates preclinical study and clinical trial expenses based on the services performed pursuant to contracts with research institutions, investigators, and clinical research organizations that conduct these activities on its behalf. In recording service fees, the Company estimates the time period over which the related services will be performed and compares the level of effort expended through the end of each period to the cumulative expenses recorded and payments made for such services and, as appropriate, accrues additional service fees or defers any non-refundable advance payments until the related services are performed. If the actual timing of the performance of services or the level of effort varies from the estimate, the Company will adjust its accrual or deferred advance payment accordingly. If the Company later determines that it no longer expects the services associated with a nonrefundable advance payment to be rendered, the advance payment will be charged to expense in the period that such determination is made.

#### **Income Taxes**

The Company utilizes the liability method of accounting for income taxes. Under this method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are determined based on differences between financial reporting and tax reporting bases of assets and liabilities and are measured using enacted tax rates and laws that are expected to be in effect when the differences are expected to reverse. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets to the amounts expected to be realized.

The Company accounts for uncertain tax positions in its consolidated financial statements when it is more-likely-than-not that the position will be sustained upon examination by the tax authorities. Such tax positions must initially and subsequently be measured as the largest amount of tax benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the tax authority assuming full knowledge of the position and relevant facts. The Company s policy is to recognize any interest and penalties related to income taxes in income tax expense.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

The Company s revenues have been generated through collaboration and research and development agreements. These agreements include fees for development services provided to customers, payments for achievement of specified development, regulatory and sales milestones, and to a

lesser extent, upfront license payments, which comprise the Company s development and milestone revenue. The Company records any amounts received in advance of services performed as deferred revenue and recognizes the amount as revenue when earned.

## Table of Contents

#### Multiple Element Arrangements

For arrangements entered into with multiple elements, the Company evaluates whether the components of each arrangement are separate elements based on certain criteria. Accordingly, revenues from collaboration agreements are recognized based on the performance requirements of the agreements. The Company recognizes revenue when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or services have been rendered, the fee is fixed and determinable, and collection is reasonably assured.

The Company s development revenues have been earned under contracts that were less than one year in duration. Development contracts generally take the form of fee-for-service arrangements based on an annual contractual full-time equivalent billing rate. In cases where performance spanned multiple accounting periods, the Company has recognized revenue as services were performed, measured on a proportional-performance basis. Output measures, specifically labor hours, were used to measure performance as they reflect the Company s pattern of performance over the contractual term.

Non-refundable license fees are recognized as revenue when the Company has a contractual right to receive such payment, the contract price is fixed or determinable, the collection of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured, and the Company has no further significant performance obligations in exchange for the license payment.

As of January 1, 2011, the Company accounts for its multiple element arrangements pursuant to Accounting Standard Codification (ASC) 605-25, *Revenue Recognition Multiple-Element Arrangements*. ASC 605-25 establishes a selling-price hierarchy for determining the selling price of each element within a multiple-deliverable arrangement. Specifically, the selling price assigned to each deliverable is to be based on vendor-specific objective evidence (VSOE) if available; third-party evidence, if VSOE is unavailable; and estimated selling prices if neither VSOE or third-party evidence is available.

#### Milestone Payments

Milestone payments have been recognized as revenue when the collaborative partner acknowledges completion of the milestone and substantive effort was necessary to achieve the milestone. The Company accounts for milestone payments pursuant to the guidance in ASC 605-28, *Revenue Recognition Milestone Method.* Under this guidance, management may recognize revenue contingent upon the achievement of a milestone in its entirety in the period in which the milestone is achieved only if the milestone meets all the criteria within the guidance to be considered substantive. Substantive milestone payments are recognized upon achievement of the milestone only if all of the following conditions are met:

• the milestone payments are non-refundable;

• achievement of the milestone involves a degree of risk and was not reasonably assured at the inception of the arrangement;

• substantive effort on the Company s part is involved in achieving the milestone;

• the amount of the milestone payment is reasonable in relation to the effort expended or the risk associated with achievement of the milestone; and,

• a reasonable amount of time passes between the up-front license payment and the first milestone payment as well as between each subsequent milestone payment.

Determination as to whether a payment meets the aforementioned conditions involves management s judgment. If any of these conditions are not met, the resulting payment would not be considered a substantive milestone, and therefore the resulting payment would be considered part of the overall consideration for the work being performed.

11

## Table of Contents

The Company s recorded milestone revenues were approximately \$750,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2011 and zero and approximately \$150,000 during the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, respectively.

## **Research and Development Costs**

Research and development expenditures are expensed as incurred. Research and development costs primarily consist of employee-related expenses, including salaries and benefits; expenses incurred under agreements with contract research organizations, investigative sites, and consultants that conduct the Company s clinical trials; the cost of acquiring and manufacturing clinical trial materials; the cost of manufacturing materials used in process validation, to the extent that those materials are manufactured prior to receiving regulatory approval for those products and are not reasonably likely to have a potential commercial use; facilities costs that do not have an alternative future use; related depreciation and other allocated expenses; license fees for and milestone payments related to in-licensed products and technologies; stock-based compensation expense; and costs associated with non-clinical activities and regulatory approvals.

#### **Stock-Based Compensation**

Employee stock-based compensation is measured based on the estimated fair value on the grant date. The grant date fair value is calculated using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, which requires the use of subjective assumptions including volatility, expected term, risk-free rate, and the fair value of the underlying common stock. For awards that vest based on service conditions, the Company recognizes expense using the straight-line method less estimated forfeitures. The Company has awarded non-vested stock. The estimated fair value of these awards is determined at the date of grant based upon the estimated fair value of the Company s common stock. Subsequent to its IPO, the fair value of the Company s common stock is based on observable market prices. The Company recognizes the estimated fair value of stock options on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period as the awards vest.

For stock option grants and non-vested stock subject to performance-based milestone vesting, the Company records the expense over the remaining service period when management determines that achievement of the milestone is probable. Management evaluates when the achievement of a performance-based milestone is probable based on the relative satisfaction of the performance conditions as of the applicable reporting date.

The Company records the expense for stock option grants to non-employees based on the estimated fair value of the stock option using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The fair value of non-employee awards is remeasured at each reporting period. As a result, stock compensation expense for non-employee awards with vesting is affected by changes in the fair value of the Company s common stock.

## Table of Contents

#### Warrant Liability

In January 2011, the Company entered into a secured credit facility pursuant to a loan and security agreement with certain lenders, which was subsequently amended in December 2011, providing for term loans of up to an aggregate of \$30.0 million. In connection with the drawdown of \$15.0 million under the secured credit facility on January 26, 2011, the Company issued to its lenders warrants to purchase an aggregate of 375,000 shares of the Company s Series A Preferred Stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share. The warrants became exercisable immediately and expire on January 26, 2021. Upon completion of the Company s initial public offering on May 1, 2012, the lender warrants converted into warrants to purchase 93,750 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$4.00 per share. These warrants are recorded as a derivative liability and, as such, the Company reflects the warrant liability at fair value in the consolidated balance sheets. The fair value of this derivative liability is remeasured at the end of every reporting period and the change in fair value is reported in the consolidated statements of operations as other income (expense). As of December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012, the fair value was estimated to be approximately \$460,000 and \$764,000, respectively. The change in fair value of approximately \$304,000 has been recorded in other income (expense) in the Company s consolidated statements of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2012.

In connection with the drawdown of the second \$15.0 million under the secured credit facility on December 30, 2011, the Company issued to its lenders warrants to purchase an aggregate of 200,000 shares of the Company s Series A Preferred Stock at an exercise price of \$1.50 per share. The warrants became exercisable immediately and expire on December 30, 2021. Upon completion of the Company s initial public offering on May 1, 2012, the warrants converted into warrants to purchase 49,999 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share. These warrants are recorded as a derivative liability and, as such, the Company reflects the warrant liability at fair value in the consolidated balance sheets. The fair value of this derivative liability is remeasured at the end of every reporting period and the change in fair value is reported in the consolidated statements of operations as other income (expense). As of December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012, the fair value was estimated to be approximately \$237,000 and \$405,000, respectively. The change in fair value of approximately \$168,000 has been recorded in other income (expense) in the Company s consolidated statements of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2012.

The terms of the warrant agreements provide for down-round anti-dilution adjustment for the warrants in certain situations whereby the Company sells or issues (a) shares at a price per share less than the exercise price of the warrants, or (b) equity-linked financial instruments with strike prices less than the exercise price of the warrants. As a result of this down round provision, the warrants continue to be classified as derivative.

Prior to completion of the Company s IPO, the fair value of the preferred stock warrants was estimated in accordance with the guidance outlined in the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants Practice Aid, *Valuation of Privately-Held-Company Equity Securities Issued as Compensation* (the Technical Practice Aid). Several objective and subjective factors were considered when valuing each equity security and related warrant at a valuation date. The Company utilized the PWERM to estimate the fair value of the preferred stock warrants. Under the PWERM, the value of each equity security and warrant was estimated based upon an analysis of future values for the entire equity instrument assuming various future outcomes. Share value was based upon the probability-weighted present value of the expected outcomes, as well as the rights of each class of preferred and common stock. A probability was estimated for each possible event based on the facts and circumstances as of the valuation date.

Subsequent to the completion of the Company s IPO, which occurred on May 1, 2012, the fair value of the common stock warrants is determined using a Black-Scholes model within a Monte-Carlo framework. The Monte-Carlo simulation is a generally accepted statistical method used to estimate fair value based on the application of subjective assumptions, consistently applied for each period, including the probability, timing and magnitude of our issuance of additional common stock in future financings. This valuation is computed at the end of each fiscal quarter to reflect conditions at each valuation date until the warrants are exercised or they expire. In addition to assumptions regarding future equity financings, consideration is also given to the current stock price, anticipated stock volatility going forward, and the anti-dilution provisions embedded in the

warrant agreements.

## Table of Contents

#### Loss Per Share

Basic loss per common share is determined by dividing loss attributable to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the period, without consideration of common stock equivalents. Diluted earnings per share is computed by dividing the earnings attributable to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of common share equivalents outstanding for the period. The treasury stock method is used to determine the dilutive effect of the Company s stock option grants and warrants and the if-converted method is used to determine the dilutive effect of the Company s Series A Preferred Stock. The weighted-average shares used to calculate both basic and diluted loss per share are the same. The following common stock equivalents were excluded in the calculation of diluted loss per share because their effect would be anti-dilutive:

	Three mon	Three months ended June 30,		hs ended June 30,
	2011	2012	2011	2012
Series A Preferred Stock	12,249,998	4,038,461	12,249,998	8,144,229
Warrants outstanding	93,750	143,749	80,801	143,749
Stock Options, Non-vested Stock	620,599	485,653	620,599	485,653

#### 4. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consists of the following (in thousands):

	December 31, 2011	June, 30 2012 (unaudited)
Computer equipment	\$ 586	\$ 601
Software	209	210
Lab equipment and furniture	3,465	3,493
Leasehold improvements	1,486	1,602
	5,746	5,906
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(4,436)	(4,760)
	\$ 1,310	1,146

Depreciation expense on property and equipment was \$161,000 and \$312,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2011 and \$156,000 and \$323,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, respectively.

## 5. Purchased Patents

In connection with a purchase agreement with Shire Laboratories, Inc., the Company acquired certain patents in 2005. The following sets forth the gross carrying amount and related accumulated amortization of the patents (in thousands):

		December 31, 2011		June 30 (unauc	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Weighted- Average Life	Gr	oss Carrying Amount	 cumulated ortization (in thous:	Gross Carrying Amount ands)	Accumulated Amortization
Purchased patents	10.0	\$	2,292	\$ 1,380	2,292	1,495
				14		

## Table of Contents

Amortization expense was approximately \$57,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2011 and 2012 was approximately \$115,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2011 and 2012. The net book value of intangible assets as of December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012 was approximately \$0.9 million and \$0.8 million, respectively.

#### 6. Notes Payable

Secured Notes Payable

In January 2011, the Company entered into a secured credit facility pursuant to a loan and security agreement with certain lenders, which was subsequently amended in December 2011, providing for term loans of up to an aggregate of \$30.0 million. On January 26, 2011 and December 30, 2011, the Company drew down \$15.0 million and \$15.0 million, respectively, of term loans under this secured credit facility. The term loans bear interest at a fixed rate per annum of 11.0% and will mature on August 1, 2014 and January 1, 2015, respectively. The Company is required to make twelve months of interest only payments, beginning in March 2011, and six months of interest only payments, beginning in February 2012, respectively, and thereafter, principal and interest payments will be made over the remaining term of the loans.

The Company may voluntarily prepay all, but not less than all, outstanding term loans under its secured credit facility at any time, subject to the payment of a premium. With respect to any prepayment, the premium is 5.0%, if such prepayment is made before the amortization date (to reduce a debt by making payments against the principal balance in installments or regular transfers), 2.0% if such prepayment is made during the 15-month period after the amortization date, and 1.0%, if such prepayment is made thereafter. Upon the maturity of any outstanding term loans or the acceleration or prepayment thereof, the Company will also be required to make a final payment equal to 2.5% of the aggregate principal amount, or \$750,000, of the term loans borrowed under the secured credit facility. This payment is being recorded as additional interest expense over the term of the loans.

The Company capitalized financing costs of approximately \$498,000 in issuing the secured notes payable, which are being amortized to interest expense over the term of the debt. The balance of deferred financing costs was approximately \$378,000 and \$305,000 at December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012, respectively. The carrying value of the secured notes payable at December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012 includes a debt discount of \$514,000 and \$421,000, respectively, related to the estimated fair value of the warrants issued in connection with the issuance of the notes. The Company recorded interest expense related to the secured notes payable of approximately \$412,500 and \$789,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2011 and 2012, and \$715,000 and \$1,610,000 for the six months ending June 30, 2011 and 2012, respectively.

All obligations under the secured credit facility are secured by substantially all of the Company s existing property and assets (excluding its intellectual property) and by a pledge of the capital stock of, subject to certain exceptions, the Company s U.K. subsidiary and any future subsidiary.

#### Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations is intended to help the reader understand the results of operations and financial condition of the Company. The interim financial statements included in this report and this Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto for the year ended December 31, 2011, and the related Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, both of which are contained in our Registration Statement on Form S-I/A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 30, 2012 (File No. 333-171375) (the Registration Statement ). In addition to historical information, this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the safe harbors created thereby. These forward-looking statements may included declarations regarding the Company s belief or current expectations of management, such as statements including the words budgeted, anticipate, project, estimate, expect, may, believe, potential, and similar statements or expressions are intended to be among the statements that are forward-looking statements. As such statements reflect the reality of risk and uncertainty that is inherent in the Company s business, actual results may differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which are made as of the date this report was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Our actual results and the timing of events could differ materially from those discussed in our forward-looking statements as a result of many factors, including those set forth under the Risk Factors section of the Registration Statement and elsewhere in this report as well as in other reports and documents we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission from time to time. Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances occurring after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

#### Overview

We are a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing and commercializing products for the treatment of central nervous system, or CNS, diseases. Our extensive experience in product development has been built over the past 20 years: initially as a standalone development organization, then as a U.S. subsidiary of Shire plc and, upon our acquisition of substantially all of the assets of Shire Laboratories Inc. in late 2005, as Supernus Pharmaceuticals. We are developing several product candidates in neurology and psychiatry to address large market opportunities in epilepsy and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, or ADHD, including ADHD patients with impulsive aggression.

Our two epilepsy product candidates are Trokendi XR, formerly known as SPN-538 (extended release topiramate), for which the Food and Drug Administration (the FDA) granted tentative approval on June 25, 2012, and SPN-804 (extended release oxcarbazepine) for which we have submitted a new drug application, or NDA, that was accepted for review by the FDA in February 2012. The Prescription Drug User Fee Act, or PDUFA, date for SPN-804 is October 19, 2012. The final approval for Trokendi XR may not be made effective until the period of marketing exclusivity protection associated with safety information regarding a specific pediatric population expires. This marketing exclusivity expires on June 22, 2013. We are not required to complete any additional clinical trials for Trokendi XR. We anticipate the commercial launch of SPN-804 to occur during the first quarter of 2013 and the commercial launch of Trokendi XR to occur during the third quarter of 2013 assuming the receipt of final approval by the FDA.

Our ADHD product candidates include SPN-810 (molindone hydrochlroride), which is in a Phase IIb trial as a novel treatment for impulsive aggression in patients with ADHD, and SPN-812 which completed a Phase IIa trial as a novel non-stimulant treatment for ADHD. In addition to these four lead product candidates, we have several additional product candidates in various stages of development. We intend to market our product candidates in the United States through our focused sales force targeting specialty physicians, including neurologists and psychiatrists. We believe our broad and diversified portfolio of product candidates provides us with multiple opportunities to achieve our goal of becoming a leading specialty pharmaceutical company focused on CNS

## Table of Contents

diseases. We use our proprietary technologies to enhance the therapeutic benefits of approved anti-epileptic drugs, or AEDs through advanced extended release formulations. Our most advanced product candidates, Trokendi XR and SPN-804, are novel oral once-daily extended release formulations of topiramate and oxcarbazepine, respectively, for the treatment of epilepsy. Immediate release formulations of topiramate and oxcarbazepine, respectively, for the treatment of epilepsy. Immediate release formulations of topiramate and oxcarbazepine, respectively, for the treatment of epilepsy. Immediate release formulations of topiramate and oxcarbazepine are available in generic form and are marketed under the brand names of Topamax and Trileptal, respectively. According to IMS Health, peak sales of Topamax and Trileptal represented an estimated 25.8% and 8.1% of the total seizure disorder market in 2008 and 2006, respectively. We are pursuing a Section 505(b)(2) regulatory strategy for SPN-804, which allows us to rely on the existing data from the NDA of Trileptal. We believe there is a significant unmet need for extended release products, such as Trokendi XR and SPN-804, for the treatment of epilepsy. Extended release products have been shown to improve compliance, increase seizure control, reduce side effects and improve tolerability as compared to immediate release products.

We are also developing treatments for new indications in diseases such as ADHD and its coexisting disorders. We are developing SPN-810, which is currently in a Phase IIb trial, as a novel treatment for impulsive aggression in patients with ADHD. This trial is fully recruited with 122 patients. If approved by the FDA, SPN-810 could be the first product available to address this serious, unmet medical need. SPN-810 is based on molindone hydrochloride, which was previously marketed in the United States as an anti-psychotic to treat schizophrenia under the trade name Moban. In addition, SPN-812, which completed a Phase IIa trial, is being developed as a novel non-stimulant treatment for ADHD. SPN-812 is a selective norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor that we believe could be more effective and have a better side effect profile than other non-stimulant treatments for ADHD. In addition, because the active ingredient of SPN-812 has demonstrated efficacy as an antidepressant in Europe, this product candidate, if studied in that specific patient population and shown to be effective, may provide increased benefit to an estimated 40% of ADHD patients who suffer from depression. In addition to these four lead product candidates, we have a number of other product candidates in various stages of development such as SPN-809, which would represent a novel mechanism of action for the U.S. antidepressant market.

Historically, our revenues have been generated through research and development agreements, which included fees for development services provided to customers and payments for achievement of specified development, regulatory and sales milestones, as well as royalties on product sales of licensed products, Oracea, Sanctura XR, and Intuniv. Since our inception in 2005, we have generated no revenue from product sales and have incurred significant operating losses. As of June 30, 2012, we had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$59.3 million and a total stockholders equity of approximately \$38.0 million. We expect to incur net losses and negative cash flow from operating activities for the foreseeable future as we continue to develop our product candidates and seek marketing approval and, subject to obtaining such approval, the eventual commercialization of Trokendi XR and SPN-804, as well as our other product candidates.

## **Critical Accounting Policies and the Use of Estimates**

A critical accounting policy is one that is both important to the portrayal of our financial condition and results of operations and that requires management s most difficult, subjective or complex judgments. Such judgments are often the result of a need to make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain. The preparation of our financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States applicable to interim financial reporting requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates. There were no significant changes in critical accounting policies from those at December 31, 2011. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, we consistently applied the critical accounting policies discussed in the Registration Statement, which contained our financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2010 and 2011. For a complete discussion regarding these critical accounting policies, refer to the Registration Statement.

Inventories, which are recorded at the lower of cost or market, include materials, labor and other direct and indirect costs and are valued using the first-in, first-out method. The Company capitalizes inventories produced in preparation for commercial launches when the related product

candidates are considered likely to receive regulatory approval and it is probable that the related costs will be recoverable through the commercialization of the product. Following the receipt of tentative approval for Trokendi XR from the FDA on June 25, 2012, the Company will

capitalize validation batch manufacturing costs, to the extent the product is expected to be sold commercially after the product launch.

#### **Results of Operations**

## Comparison of the Three Months Ended June 30, 2011 and June 30, 2012

	June 2011 (unaud	Three Months Ended June 30, 011 2012 (unaudited) (in thousands)		Increase/ (decrease)
Revenues:				
Development and milestone revenues	\$ 750	\$	91 \$	659)
Total revenues	750		91	
Operating Expenses:				
Research and development	7,251		4,703	(2,548)
Selling, general and administrative	1,895		4,645	2,750
Total operating expenses	9,146		9,348	
Operating loss from continuing operations	(8,396)		(9,257)	
Interest income and other income (expense), net	(45)		173	218
Interest expense	(499)		(929)	(430)
Total other income (expense)	(544)		(756)	
Loss from continuing operations	\$ (8,940)	\$	(10,013)	
Income from discontinued operations, net of tax	1,563			(1,563)
Net Loss	\$ (7,377)	\$	(10,013)	

#### Revenues

We recognize development and milestone revenues related to research and development agreements pursuant to which various third parties have accessed our proprietary technologies. These arrangements generally provide for fees for research and development services rendered, including milestone payments at the conclusion of the research period upon achieving specified events. Over time, we do not expect these historical revenues relating to development and milestone revenues to be significant as we continue to focus on the development and potential commercialization of our own product candidates.

The table below summarizes the revenues that we have recognized from our collaboration arrangements.

	Three Months Ended June 30,				
	2011			2012	
		(unaudited)			
		(in thou	isands)		
Development and milestone revenues collaboration arrangements	\$	750	\$		91

Total revenues	\$ 750	\$ 91

Our revenues were approximately \$0.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$0.8 million for the same period in 2011, representing a decrease of \$0.7 million. This decrease was principally attributable to a one-time milestone payment of \$0.8 million received in 2011 under our license agreement with United Therapeutics.

18

### Table of Contents

#### **Research and Development Expense**

Research and development expenses consist of costs incurred in connection with the development of our and our collaborators product candidates. These expenses consist primarily of:

• employee-related expenses, which include salaries and benefits;

• expenses incurred under agreements with contract research organizations, investigative sites and consultants that conduct our clinical trials and a substantial portion of our preclinical studies;

• the cost of acquiring and manufacturing clinical trial materials;

• the cost of manufacturing validation batches, if these materials are manufactured prior to obtaining regulatory approval and are not reasonably likely to have a potential commercial use;

- costs related to facilities, depreciation and other allocated expenses;
- license fees for, and milestone payments related to, in-licensed products and technology;
- stock-based compensation expense to employees and consultants engaged in research and development activities; and
- costs associated with non-clinical activities and regulatory approvals.

For the three months ended June 30, 2011 and 2012, we incurred research and development expenses related to the following products:

	Three Months Ended June 30,			
	2011 2			2012
		(unau) (in thou		
Trokendi XR	\$	886	\$	887
SPN-804		2,996		659
SPN-810		974		469
SPN-812 and SPN-809		240		190
Development expenses general		2,155		2,498
Total research and development expenses	\$	7,251	\$	4,703

Our research and development expenses were \$4.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012, compared to \$7.3 million for the same period in 2011, a decrease of \$2.6 million or 35%. This decrease is attributable to lower clinical trial costs for SPN-804 of approximately \$2.3 million, as the Phase III trial for SPN-804 was substantially completed by the first quarter of 2011.

*Selling, General and Administrative Expense*. Our general and administrative expenses were \$4.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$1.9 million for the same period in 2011, representing an increase of approximately \$2.7 million or approximately 145%. This

increase is mainly due to an increase in marketing costs associated with preparing for launches of SPN-804 and Trokendi XR, which are now expected during the first and third quarters of 2013, respectively.

*Interest Income and Other Income (Expense), Net.* Interest income and other income (expense), net was \$(0.04) million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$0.17 million for the same period in 2011, representing an increase of \$0.21 million. The increase is primarily the result of foreign currency fluctuations and an increase in marketable securities as well as a decrease in warrant valuations from March 31, 2012 to June 30, 2012.

*Interest Expense.* Interest expense was approximately \$0.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$0.5 million for the same period in 2011. This increase is primarily due to the drawdown of the second \$15.0 million under our secured credit facility in December 2011.

*Loss from continuing operations.* Loss from continuing operations was \$10.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to a loss of \$8.9 million for the same period in 2011. This increase was primarily due to the increase in marketing costs offset by decrease in clinical trial costs.

## Table of Contents

*Income from discontinued operations.* Income from discontinued operations was \$1.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2011. There were no activities related to discontinued operations in 2012 as we sold our membership interests in TCD Royalty Sub, LLC in December 2011.

### Comparison of the Six Months Ended June 30, 2011 and June 30, 2012

	2011	Jun (unau	ths Ended e 30, udited) usands)	2012	Increase/ (decrease)
Revenues:					
Development and milestone revenues	\$	750	\$	299	\$ (451)
Total revenues		750		299	
Operating Expenses:					
Research and development		14,702		10,061	(4,641)
Selling, general and administrative		3,642		7,374	3,732
Total operating expenses		18,344		17,435	
Operating loss from continuing operations	(	17,594)		(17,136)	458
Interest income and other income (expense), net		(202)		(261)	59
Interest expense		(859)		(1,891)	(1,032)
Total other income (expense)		(1,061)		(2,152)	
Loss from continuing operations	\$ (	18,655)	\$	(19,288)	
Income from discontinued operations, net of tax		229			(229)
Net Loss	\$ (	18,426)	\$	(19,288)	

#### Revenues

We recognize development and milestone revenues related to research and development agreements pursuant to which various third parties have accessed our proprietary technologies. These arrangements generally provide for fees for research and development services rendered, including milestone payments at the conclusion of the research period upon achieving specified events. Over time, we do not expect these historical revenues relating to development and milestone revenues to be significant as we continue to focus on the development and potential commercialization of our own product candidates.

The table below summarizes the revenues that we have recognized from our collaboration arrangements.

#### Six Months Ended June 30, 2011 2012 (unaudited) (in thousands)

Development and milestone revenues collaboration arrangements	\$ 750	\$ 299
Total revenues	\$ 750	\$ 299

### Table of Contents

Our revenues were approximately \$0.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$0.8 million for the same period in 2011, representing a decrease of \$0.5 million. This decrease was principally attributable to a one-time milestone payment of \$0.8 million received in 2011 under our license agreement with United Therapeutics offset by recognition of revenue under our agreement with Stendhal in 2012.

#### **Research and Development Expense**

Research and development expenses consist of costs incurred in connection with the development of our and our collaborators product candidates. These expenses consist primarily of:

• employee-related expenses, which include salaries and benefits;

• expenses incurred under agreements with contract research organizations, investigative sites and consultants that conduct our clinical trials and a substantial portion of our preclinical studies;

• the cost of acquiring and manufacturing clinical trial materials;

• the cost of manufacturing validation batches, if these materials are manufactured prior to obtaining regulatory approval and are not reasonably likely to have a potential commercial use;

- costs related to facilities, depreciation and other allocated expenses;
- license fees for, and milestone payments related to, in-licensed products and technology;
- stock-based compensation expense to employees and consultants engaged in research and development activities; and
- costs associated with non-clinical activities and regulatory approvals.

For the six months ended June 30, 2011 and 2012, we incurred research and development expenses related to the following products:

	Six Months Ended June 30,			
		2011		2012
		(unau	dited)	
		(in thou	isands)	
Trokendi XR	\$	1,908	\$	1,754
SPN-804		7,102		1,257
SPN-810		1,458		2,260
SPN-812 and SPN-809		477		450
Development expenses general		3,757		4,340
Total research and development expenses	\$	14,702	\$	10,061

Our research and development expenses were \$10.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012, compared to \$14.7 million for the same period in 2011, a decrease of \$4.6 million or 32%. This decrease was attributable to a decrease in clinical trial costs for SPN-804 of approximately \$5.8 million as the Phase III trial for SPN-804 was substantially completed by the first quarter of 2011, offset by increases in clinical trial costs for SPN-810 and general expenses.

*Selling, General and Administrative Expense*. Our general and administrative expenses were \$7.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$3.6 million for the same period in 2011, representing an increase of approximately \$3.8 million or approximately 102%. This increase is mainly due to an increase in marketing costs associated with preparing for launches of SPN-804 and Trokendi XR which are now expected to occur during the first and third quarters of 2013, respectively.

*Interest Income and Other Income (Expense), Net.* Interest income and other income (expense), net was approximately \$(0.26) million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$(0.20) million for the same period in 2011, representing an increase of \$0.06 million. The increase is primarily the result of an increase in warrant valuations during the six months ended June 30, 2012.

#### Table of Contents

*Interest Expense.* Interest expense was approximately \$1.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$0.9 million for the same period in 2011. This increase is primarily due to the drawdown of the second \$15.0 million under our secured credit facility in December 2011.

*Loss from continuing operations.* Loss from continuing operations was \$19.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to a loss of \$18.7 million for the same period in 2011. This increase is primarily due to the increase in marketing costs offset by the decrease in clinical trial costs.

*Income from discontinued operations.* Income from discontinued operations was \$0.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2011. There were no activities related to discontinued operations in 2012 as we sold our membership interests in TCD Royalty Sub, LLC in December 2011.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities at June 30, 2012 were \$76.4 million, an increase of \$27.9 million from \$48.5 million at December 31, 2011. This increase is primarily due to the proceeds received from the IPO in May 2012 offset by ongoing losses from operations as we continue to build towards two product launches in 2013. Although it is difficult to predict future liquidity requirements, we believe that the net proceeds from our IPO, together with our existing unrestricted cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities, and anticipated future product revenues, should be sufficient to fund operations as currently planned into the second quarter of 2013. Successful transition to profitability is dependent upon achieving a level of revenues adequate to support our cost structure, which we do not expect in the near term, if at all. We cannot assure you that we will ever be profitable or generate positive cash flow from operating activities.

As of June 30, 2012 we had drawn down \$30.0 million of term loans. \$15.0 million of these loans mature on August 1, 2014 and \$15.0 million mature on January 1, 2015. Our expected principal repayments over the next four years are (in thousands):

YEAR	PRIN	ICIPAL
2012	\$	5,004
2013		11,809
2014		10,847
2015		569
Total	\$	28,229

We expect to continue to incur substantial additional operating losses for the foreseeable future as we continue to develop our product candidates and seek marketing approval and, subject to obtaining such approval, the eventual commercialization of Trokendi XR, SPN-804 and our other product candidates. If we obtain marketing approval for Trokendi XR or SPN-804, we will incur significant sales, marketing and outsourced manufacturing expenses. In addition, we expect to incur additional expenses to add operational, financial and information systems and personnel, including personnel to support our planned product commercialization efforts.

Our anticipated cash burn for calendar year 2012 is in the range of \$55 million to \$60 million, a decrease from the prior projections due to the planned launch of Trokendi XR in 2013 instead of year-end 2012. In this regard, the report of our independent registered public accounting firm with respect to our consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2011 contains an explanatory paragraph stating that there is substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern.

Our future use of operating cash and capital requirements will depend on many forward-looking factors, including the following:

- The expiration of the marketing exclusivity, and receipt of marketing approval from the FDA for Trokendi XR;
- The timing and outcome of the FDA s review and approval of the NDA for SPN-804;

### Table of Contents

• The extent to which the FDA may require us to perform additional clinical trials or precommercial manufacturing activities for SPN-804;

- The costs of our commercialization activities for Trokendi XR and/or SPN-804, if either receives final approval by the FDA;
- The cost of purchasing manufacturing and other capital equipment for our potential products;
- The cost and availability of active chemical ingredients and other manufacturing components required to supply a finished product;
- The scope, progress, results and costs of development for our other product candidates;
- The cost, timing and outcome of regulatory review of our other product candidates;
- The extent to which we acquire or invest in products, businesses and technologies;

• The extent to which we choose to establish collaboration, co-promotion, distribution or other similar agreements for product candidates; and

• The costs of preparing, submitting and prosecuting patent applications and maintaining, enforcing and defending intellectual property claims.

We anticipate we will need to obtain additional capital for the commercial launch of SPN-804 and Trokendi XR, through equity offerings, debt financing and/or new or existing licensing and research collaboration agreements. We expect that our progress in the development of our product candidates may provide sufficient value inflection milestones, based on which we may be able to seek additional funding. The type, timing, and terms of financing will depend upon our cash needs, the availability of financing sources and the prevailing conditions in the financial markets. There can be no assurance that such financing will be available to us at any given time or available on favorable terms, if at all. If sufficient funds on acceptable terms are not available when needed, we could be required to significantly reduce operating expenses and delay, reduce the scope of, or eliminate one or more of our development programs, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition. In addition, additional debt financing, if available, would result in increased fixed payment obligations and may involve agreements that include covenants limiting or restricting our ability to take specific actions, such as incurring additional debt, making capital expenditures or declaring dividends. Any debt financing or additional equity that we raise may contain terms, such as liquidation and other preferences that are not favorable to us or our stockholders. If we raise additional funds through collaboration and licensing arrangements with third parties, it may be necessary to relinquish valuable rights to our technologies, future revenue streams or product candidates or to grant licenses on terms that may not be favorable to us.

Cash Flows

The following table sets forth the major sources and uses of cash for the periods set forth below:

Six Months Ended June 30, 2011 2012 (unaudited) (in thousands)

Net cash (used in) provided by:		
Operating activities:		
From continuing operations	\$ (19,659)	\$ (19,757)
From discontinued operations	834	
Investing activities:		
From continuing operations	\$ (1,871)	\$ (29,310)
From discontinued operations		
Financing activities:		
From continuing operations	\$ 14,331	\$ 47,765
From discontinued operations	(814)	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	\$ (7,179)	\$ (1,302)
•		

### Table of Contents

#### **Operating Activities**

Net cash used in operating activities from continuing operations for the six months ended June 30, 2012 (1H 2012) compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011 (1H 2011) increased by \$98,000. This change in cash flows from operating activities was primarily the result of an increase in loss of \$368,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and a decrease of \$332,000 between the two periods related to net changes in working capital offset by an increase of approximately \$597,000 in non-cash items. The largest portion of the net changes in working capital related to a \$512,000 increase in cash reimbursements for tenant improvements, which are recorded as deferred rent in 2011, and \$400,000 increase in account payables and accrued expense balances in 2012, partially offset by a decrease of \$706,000 in accounts receivable from June 30, 2011 to June 30, 2012.

#### **Investing** Activities

Our investing activities from continuing operations are principally driven by cash provided by our financing activities and cash generated by operations, if any. We invest excess cash in accordance with our investment policy. Marketable securities consist of investments in U.S. Treasuries and various government agency debt securities, as well as investment grade securities in industrial and financial institutions which generally mature in twelve months or less. Fluctuations in investing activities between periods relate exclusively to the timing of marketable security purchases and the related sale and maturities of these securities.

Net cash used in investing activities from continuing operations for 1H 2012 increased by \$27.4 million compared to 1H 2011. This increase was primarily the result of using cash and cash equivalents received in our IPO to purchase marketable securities.

#### **Financing** Activities

Our net cash provided by financing activities from continuing operations was \$47.8 million for 1H 2012, as compared to \$14.3 million for 1H 2011. This increase is due to the receipt of proceeds from our initial public offering of common stock in May 2012.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

We do not currently have, nor have we ever had, any relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, such as entities often referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities, which would have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or for other contractually narrow or limited purposes. In addition, we do not engage in trading activities involving non-exchange traded contracts.

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The primary objective of our investment activities is to preserve our capital to fund operations. We also seek to maximize income from our investments without assuming significant risk. Our exposure to market risk is confined to our cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities. As of June 30, 2012, we had unrestricted cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities of \$76.4 million. We do not engage in any hedging activities against changes in interest rates. Because of the short-term maturities of our cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities, we do not believe that an increase in market rates would have any significant impact on the realized value of our investments. We do not have any foreign currency or other derivative financial instruments.

We contract with contract research organizations and investigational sites globally. We may be subject to fluctuations in foreign currency rates in connection with these agreements, primarily with respect to Euro denominated contracts. We do not hedge our foreign currency exchange rate risk. A hypothetical 10% appreciation in Euro exchange rates against the U.S. dollar from prevailing market rates would have increased our net loss by

### Table of Contents

approximately \$474,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2012. Conversely, a hypothetical 10% depreciation in Euro exchange rates against the U.S. dollar from prevailing market rates would have decreased our net loss by approximately \$474,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2012. We do not believe that inflation and changing prices over the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2011 and 2012 had a significant impact on our consolidated results of operations.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

#### **Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. Our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission s rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

We conducted an evaluation, and under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Rules 13a-15(b) and 15d-15(b) under the Exchange Act. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level as of June 30, 2012.

Our management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, does not expect that our disclosure controls and procedures or our internal control over financial reporting will prevent all error and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within our company have been detected.

#### **Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting**

There have been no significant changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the six months ended June 30, 2012, that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

### PART II OTHER INFORMATION

### **Item 1. Legal Proceedings**

From time to time and in the ordinary course of business, we are subject to various claims, charges and litigation. For example, we may be required to file infringement claims against third parties for the infringement of our patents. Although the outcome of litigation cannot be predicted with certainty and some lawsuits, claims or proceedings may be disposed of unfavorably to us, we do not believe the outcome of any such litigation, individually or in the aggregate, will have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. We are not currently involved in any material legal proceedings.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

Supernus, a smaller reporting company, is not required to provide information required by this item.

### Table of Contents

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

#### (a) Sales of Unregistered Securities.

During the quarter ended June 30, 2012, the Company granted options to employees to purchase an aggregate of 37,475 shares of common stock at exercise prices ranging from \$5.07 per share to \$5.74 per share. The options are exercisable for a period of ten years from the grant date. These issuances were exempt from registration in reliance on Section 4(2) of the Securities Act as transactions not involving any public offering.

### (b) Use of Proceeds from Public Offering of Common Stock.

On May 4, 2012, we closed our IPO in which 10 million shares of our common stock were sold at a price of \$5 per share, resulting in proceeds to the Company of \$45.5 million, net of expenses. Upon consummation of the IPO, the 49,000,000 outstanding shares of Series A preferred stock automatically converted to 12,249,998 shares of common stock.

On May 21, 2012, the underwriters of our IPO exercised the full amount of their over-allotment option. As a result, 449,250 shares of our common stock were sold at a price of \$5 per share, resulting in additional proceeds to the Company of \$2.1 million, net of expenses.

No offering costs were paid directly or indirectly to any of our directors or officers or persons owning ten percent or more of any class of our equity securities or to any other affiliates, other than payments in the ordinary course of business to officers for salaries and to non-employee directors as compensation for board or board committee service. There has been no material change in the planned use of proceeds from our initial public offering as described in the Prospectus dated May 1, 2012 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

#### Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

None

### Item 5. Other Information

None

Item 6. Exhibits

The following exhibits are filed or furnished as part of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q:

31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) (filed herewith).

31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) (filed herewith).

32.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).

32.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).

101.INS XBRL Instance Document

### Table of Contents

101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document

101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document

101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document

101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document

101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

## Table of Contents

### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized

### SUPERNUS PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

DATED: August 13, 2012

By: /s/ Jack A. Khattar Jack A. Khattar President and Chief Executive Officer

DATED: August 13, 2012

By: /s/ Gregory S. Patrick Gregory S. Patrick Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

## Table of Contents

## EXHIBIT INDEX

Number	Description
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

